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PRESENTATIONS

1. Infrastructure Services 2014 Capital Budget - Fleet and Transit 
(ELECTRONIC PRESENTATION)   (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)   

 Eric Bertrand, Manager of Fleet Services

(This presentation provides information regarding the draft 2014 Capital and the 2015
to 2018 forecast.) 

 

REGULAR AGENDA

MANAGERS' REPORTS

R-1. Report dated June 28, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding Pedestrian Traffic Signals - Barry Downe Road at
Woodbine Avenue. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

4 - 26 

 (Based on a petition and Notice of Motion presented by Councillor Landry-Altmann at
the May 6, 2013 meeting of the Operations Committee, staff has been requested to
prepare a report regarding options and costs for a pedestrian walk light at the
intersection of Woodbine Avenue and Barrydowne Road. This report analyzes the
most recent traffic counts and present options and costs for the committee's
consideration.) 

 

R-2. Report dated July 3, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding Elm Street - On Street Parking. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

27 - 29 

 (At the City Council meeting held on April 23, 2013, Council approved
recommendation CC2013-127 "That the City of Greater Sudbury permit on-street
parking on Elm Street between Elgin Street and Lisgar Street for a trial period of two
years with a review after one year. Parking is permitted on the south side between
9:00 a.m. and 3:30 p.m., and that weekend and overnight parking be permitted
between 6:00 p.m. and 7:30 a.m. for a 4 hour maximum". This report provides
options and cost estimates for implementing parking on Elm Street.) 

 

R-3. Report dated July 2, 2013 from the General Manager of Infrastructure
Services regarding Stroller Policy. 
(FOR INFORMATION ONLY)   

30 - 47 

 (This report provides information on policies related to strollers on the Transit
system) 
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Request for Decision 

Pedestrian Traffic Signals - Barry Downe Road at
Woodbine Avenue

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Jul 08, 2013

Report Date Friday, Jun 28, 2013

Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation
 THAT the City of Greater Sudbury approve the installation of a
pedestrian refuge island on the north approach of Barry Downe
Road at Woodbine Avenue as part of the 2013 Capital
Construction Program; and 

THAT the widening of Barry Downe Road to provide a continuous
two-way centre left turn lane between Sparks Street and
Woodbine Avenue be given a high priority; and 

THAT Staff continue to monitor pedestrian and vehicle volumes
at this intersection to determine if pedestrian signals or full traffic
signals should be included as part of any future widening. 

Background
At the Operations Committee meeting held on May 6, 2013, Councillor
Landry-Altmann submitted a petition signed by 501 citizens requesting a
safe crossing system for pedestrians to cross Barry Downe Road at
Woodbine Avenue (see Exhibit I).  At the same Operations Committee
meeting, Councillor Landry-Altmann also presented the following Notice
of Motion which was carried by the Committee:

OP2013-29 Landry-Altmann/Berthiaume:  WHEREAS on May 23rd of 2007, Council of the City of Greater Sudbury
passed Resolution #2007-226 which stated:

“AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City of Greater Sudbury accept the challenge to become the most
pedestrian friendly city in Ontario by 2015;

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Council of the City of Greater Sudbury consider both the International
Charter for Walking and the challenge in future planning, transportation, infrastructure and leisure decisions”;
 
AND WHEREAS the Official Plan adopted in June of 2006 identifies that sidewalks, bike lanes, bike paths and walking
trails need to be fully integrated components of the overall transportation system, providing safe access for pedestrians
and cyclists supported by good urban design principles, and that opportunities to engage in recreational and leisure
activities are also tied to the transportation network;
 
AND WHEREAS the Sustainable Mobility Plan received by Council in 2010, states as one goal that in order to build a
safe, caring and welcoming community, a City must provide affordable access to employment, educational, health,
cultural and recreational facilities for everyone including its most vulnerable;

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Dave Kivi
Co-ordinator of Transportation & Traffic
Engineering Services 
Digitally Signed Jun 28, 13 

Division Review
David Shelsted
Director of Roads & Transportation
Services 
Digitally Signed Jun 28, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Jun 28, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Jun 28, 13 
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AND WHEREAS between 2004 and 2008 an average of 329 cyclists and 90 pedestrians per year sustained an injury
which required a hospital visit; in 2009, 4 pedestrians and 1 cyclist died travelling through the city; and more recently,
between 2010 and 2012, the City of Greater Sudbury incurred 4 pedestrian fatalities, 3 on Lasalle Boulevard and 1 in
the Valley as well as many cyclist/motorist injuries;
 
AND WHEREAS the traffic circulation on Barry Downe Road increases by about 5,000 during the school year,
particularly during the Cambrian College school term;
 
AND WHEREAS the residents of New Sudbury, Ward 12, have witnessed and reported many incidences along the
Barrydowne Road, Woodbine Avenue to Lillian Boulevard corridor;
 
AND WHEREAS a petition has been submitted by the Ward 12 New Sudbury Community Action Network from
residents of that area, students of Cambrian College and Lasalle Secondary School requesting a pedestrian connection
between Woodbine Avenue through Barry Downe Road, east to west via a pedestrian walk light;
 
AND WHEREAS a sidewalk/bike lane connecting Lillian Boulevard to Woodbine Avenue request has been made, in
light of the latest incident involving a wheelchair occupant;
 
AND WHEREAS residents and students have a long outstanding request (since 2008) for a transit shelter at the corner
of Lillian Boulevard and Barry Downe Road;
 
THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT City of Greater Sudbury Staff be directed to report to the Operations
Committee in July of 2013 regarding Options and costs for:
 
 
1.    A pedestrian walk light at Woodbine Avenue and Barry Downe Road;
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT in preparation of the report, historic traffic warrants taken at peak times during the
school term, most particularly during Cambrian College’s school term, be utilized.
 
The following Staff Report will analyze recent traffic counts and present four Options and costs to improve pedestrian
safety. The Option of doing nothing is also reviewed.
 
The intersection of Barry Downe Road and Woodbine Avenue is located approximately 600 metres north of LaSalle
Boulevard (see Exhibit II).  In this area, Barry Downe Road is constructed with four lanes of traffic, has an AADT of
10,500 and a speed limit of 50 km/h.  The sidewalk on the west side of Barry Downe Road ends at this intersection and
the sidewalk along the east side continues north approximately 30 metres to the southerly entrance to Cambrian
College. 
In 2007, Staff reviewed the need for pedestrian crossing facilities at all the unsignalized intersections along Barry
Downe Road, north of LaSalle Boulevard including Barry Downe Road and Woodbine Avenue.  The Staff Report dated
July 26, 2007 was presented to City Council on August 8, 2007 (see Exhibit III).

Based on a traffic count conducted in May 2007, the pedestrian volume crossing Barry Downe Road at this
intersection was less than 40% of the minimum required to warrant pedestrian traffic signals.  The vehicle and
pedestrian volumes were 66% of the minimum required for full traffic signals.  The traffic count identified that a
northbound left turn lane was warranted at the intersection.

The report recommended that pedestrian warning signs be installed on both sides of Barry Downe Road in the study
area which was completed at that time.  The report also recommended that a continuous two-way centre left turn lane
constructed between Sparks Street and Woodbine Avenue and that pedestrian volumes be monitored to determine if
pedestrian signals or raised islands should be included as part of any future widening.

At the Council meeting, Staff was requested to complete a second count at the intersection of Barry Downe Road and
Woodbine Avenue while regular classes were in session at Cambrian College. As a result, Staff conducted a seven
hour manual turning movement count at this location on December 6, 2007. This count showed that pedestrian
crossing volumes were higher than previously recorded but still only 47% of the minimum warrants for pedestrian
signals. Vehicle volumes were also higher than the previous count but still only 74% of the minimum required to
warrant full traffic signals.

The intersection of Barry Downe Road and Woodbine Avenue was most recently counted on April 12, 2011, while
regular classes at Cambrian College were ongoing. The pedestrian crossing volumes recorded were higher than the
previous counts with a total of 161 pedestrians. There were no seniors, young children or disabled persons that
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previous counts with a total of 161 pedestrians. There were no seniors, young children or disabled persons that
crossed Barry Downe Road during the count.   Applying the pedestrian crossing volumes to the pedestrian signal
warrants indicates that they are 59% of the minimum required for the installation of intersection pedestrian signals. 

When the vehicle and pedestrian volumes were applied to the warrants for full traffic signals, the results show that they
were 79% of the minimum to warrant full traffic signals.

A review of the City’s collision information at the intersection for the three year period from 2010 to 2012 inclusive,
revealed there were a total of three collisions that may have been preventable if traffic signals were installed. There
were no collisions involving pedestrians during the three year period. The warrants for traffic signals based on safety
requires there be a minimum of five collisions per year over a three year period. 

In March 2012, the City approved a Pedestrian Crossing Policy that recommends that the methodologies and
thresholds contained in the Ontario Traffic Manual be used to accommodate protected pedestrian crossings such as
traffic control signals, mid-block traffic signals and intersection pedestrian signals. The methodologies and warrants
contained in the O.T.M. are the same as used by Staff under previous reviews.

The four Options reviewed by Staff include Intersection Pedestrian Signals, Full Traffic Control Signals and a
Pedestrian Refuge Island. The Option of doing nothing is also reviewed.

Option #1 – Intersection Pedestrian Signals

Intersection pedestrian signals provide a protected crossing for pedestrians. With this Option, pedestrians crossing
Barry Downe Road are controlled at a crosswalk with pedestrian signal displays on the north approach of the
intersection. Traffic on Barry Downe Road is controlled with regular traffic signal displays, where traffic on Woodbine
Avenue continues to be controlled with a stop sign (see Graphic #1 attached). The intersection of Paris Street and the
entrance to Southwind Retirement Residence is an example of an intersection pedestrian signal. This type of protected
crossing is appropriate when traffic volumes on the minor road are very light, but have high pedestrian volumes. The
estimated cost to install intersection pedestrian signals is $90,000.00 to $110,000.00.

As previously indicated, the existing vehicle and pedestrian crossing volumes do not meet the minimum requirements
for intersection pedestrian signals or full traffic signals.   Based on the relatively high traffic volumes on Woodbine
Avenue, intersection pedestrian signals are not recommended at this location.

Option #2 – Full Traffic Control Signals

Full traffic control signals provide a protected pedestrian crossing on all approaches of the intersection. This Option
provides vehicle and pedestrian displays for all three approaches (see Graphic #2 attached).

The estimated cost to install full traffic signals is $150,000.00 to $175,000.00 A review of the intersection revealed
there is a large hydro line running above the boulevard along the east side of Barry Downe Road. The location of the
hydro line and lack of City owned land behind the sidewalk will complicate the installation of traffic signals in order to
satisfy the electrical code. Resolving this issue may increase the proposed costs provided above.

Although not warranted at this time, should Council decide to install a protected pedestrian crossing at this location,
Staff recommends that a full set of traffic signals be installed. If this Option is chosen, a detailed design and cost
estimate will need to be undertaken.

Option #3 – Pedestrian Refuge Island

A third Option to improve pedestrian crossing safety at the intersection is through the construction of a pedestrian
refuge island on the north approach of the intersection (see Graphic #3 attached. As indicated in the City’s Pedestrian
Crossing Policy, “the presence of a pedestrian island simplifies the pedestrian crossing movement by providing a safe
refuge in the centre of the road. Refuge islands reduce the distance required to cross and increase the available laps
for pedestrians. They allow pedestrians to concentrate on crossing one direction at a time.”

Pedestrian crossings with refuge islands are considered “unprotected” as pedestrians must yield right-of-way to vehicle
traffic. However, they have been beneficial to pedestrian safety and security when installed on other multi-lane roads in
the City. Signs are installed at refuge islands advising pedestrians to yield to traffic.

Although Barry Downe Road has four lanes at Woodbine Avenue, the second southbound through lane begins only 40
metres north of the intersection. As indicated above, by changing the pavement markings, room can be provided to
construct a refuge island on the north approach of the intersection. This location would match the pedestrian desire line
between Cambrian College and the sidewalk along the north side of Woodbine Avenue. Under this scenario, the start
of the second southbound lane would begin immediately south of the intersection.
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of the second southbound lane would begin immediately south of the intersection.

The estimated cost of constructing the refuge island is approximately $30,000.00.

Option #4 – Do Nothing

As a forth Option, Staff reviewed the possibility of leaving the intersection as is. As previously discussed, the vehicle
and pedestrian volumes do not meet the warrants for a signalized “protected” crossing and there is not a minimum
warrant for pedestrian refuge islands. While the crossing movement is simplified for pedestrians, the presence of a
median island will hamper winter maintenance activities and costs approximately $30,000.00 to construct. However,
given the significant pedestrian crossing volume and high traffic volumes on Barry Downe Road, Staff does not
recommend this Option. 

RECOMMENDATION

In order to improve pedestrian safety, Staff recommends that a pedestrian refuge island be installed on the north side
of Barry Downe Road at Woodbine Avenue. Also, that the work be included as part of this year’s Capital Construction
Program and funded by the existing 2013 Capital Budget.

It is also recommended that widening Barry Downe Road to provide a continuous two-way centre left turn lane
between Sparks Street and Woodbine Avenue be given a high priority. Also, that pedestrian crossing volumes be
monitored at this intersection to determine if pedestrian signals or full traffic signals should be included as part of any
future widening.
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Request for Decision 

Elm Street - On Street Parking

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Jul 08, 2013

Report Date Wednesday, Jul 03,
2013

Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation
 THAT the City of Greater Sudbury approve the installation of
parking meters on the south side of Elm Street between Lisgar
Street and Elgin Street and that a rate of $1.30 per hour be
charged with a maximum parking time of two (2) hours; AND
THAT the $5,000 cost to install parking meters be funded from
the Parking Improvement Reserve Fund; 

AND THAT Staff prepare a communications plan to advise the
traveling public of the two (2) year trial period; 

AND THAT the Roads Operating Budget be increased by
$25,000 in 2014 and 2015 to provide enhanced snow removal
services to the parking area during the trial period; 

AND THAT the trial period starts the date the parking meters are
in operation; 

AND THAT the overnight parking ban from December 1 to March
31 apply to Elm Street; 

AND THAT the Staff monitor the parking area for traffic safety
during the trial period and should there be a concern for safety
the General Manager of Infrastructure Services has the authority
to end the trial period. 

Finance Implications
 If approved, the installation of the parking meters will be funded through the Parking Improvement Reserve
Fund and $25,000 will be added to the Roads Operating Budget. 

Background
From June 1 to September 7, 2012, the City ran a pilot project to allow 18 on-street parking spaces on the
south side of Elm Street between Elgin Street and Lisgar Street as recommended in the Downtown Master
Plan. At the April Operations Committee meeting the pilot project was reviewed and the following two

Signed By

Report Prepared By
David Shelsted
Director of Roads & Transportation
Services 
Digitally Signed Jul 3, 13 

Division Review
David Shelsted
Director of Roads & Transportation
Services 
Digitally Signed Jul 3, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Jul 3, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Jul 3, 13 
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resolutions were passed:  
 
“OP2013-07 Kett/Caldarelli: THAT the City of Greater Sudbury permit on-street parking on Elm Street
between Elgin Street and Lisgar Street for a trial period of two (2) years with a review after one (1)
year. Parking is permitted on the south side between 9:00 a.m. and 3:30 p.m.;
 
AND THAT weekend and overnight parking be permitted between 6:00 p.m. and 7:30 a.m. for a 4-hour
maximum.
 
OP2013-08 Caldarelli/Kett: THAT the City of Greater Sudbury direct staff to provide a report to the
Operations Committee regarding the method and rates for parking during the trial period and details of the
trial.”
 
The following report provides the method and rates for parking during the two-year trial period and the
details of the trial. These details include the traffic safety, parking rates, parking enforcement, public
comments and communication and road maintenance.
 
Traffic Safety
 
During the initial pilot project there were several issues identified with traffic safety, including collisions,
congestion and concerns raised by Transport Canada with traffic queuing on the railway crossing. The
Roads and Transportation Services Division will monitor traffic operations  during the trial period and the
results will be included in the one-year review and the two (2) year conclusion report.  Should there be an
immediate concern for traffic safety the General Manager of Infrastructure Services will have the authority to
end the trail period. Should this occur, Staff will report back to the Operations Committee.
 
Parking Rates
 
Parking Services has reviewed the parking rates for the trial period and is recommending that the rates
remain consistent at $1.30 per hour with a two (2) hour time limit. 
 
It is recommended that parking meters be installed as there are meters available in inventory. The cost of
the parking meter installation is estimated at $5,000, which can be funded from the Parking Improvement
Reserve Fund.
 
Parking Enforcement
 
The officers contracted to enforce parking in the downtown work the hours conducive to the effective paid
parking times at the parking meter or in the municipal parking lots, 8:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.  This is also during
the peak business hours of the day and parking is at more of a demand than at other times. If enforcement
hours are required outside of these hours, coverage can be provided by contracted services.
 
Public Comments and Communication
 
During the initial pilot project Staff created a system to track calls received. It is proposed to maintain this
system through the two-year trial period.
 
It is recommended that Staff be directed to provide a comprehensive communications plan for the
implementation of the two-year trial period and that Staff work with the Downtown BIA. 
 
Road Maintenance
 
Elm Street is designated as an arterial road and is considered as a Class 1 to 3 road for the purpose of
winter maintenance. During a winter snow storm the City applies salt to these major routes to help break the
bond between the snow and ice and the road. Once five centimetres of snow has fallen, the City
continuously plows these main roads in order to keep traffic moving. During the winter months the presence
of parked vehicles along Elm Street will severely hamper snow clearing efforts. Snow windrows can be
expected to develop between the parking lane and through traffic which can narrow the driving lane and
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make it difficult to enter and exit from the parking lane.
 
During weather events, Staff will divert a plow off a designated route to clear the parking lane during the
times that parking is prohibited. This will affect the service time for the plow route. In addition, if large snow
banks are allowed to accumulate next to Elm Street, cars will not be able to park adjacent to the curb, further
narrowing the driving lane. The lane width of Elm Street is approximately 3.20 m (10.5 ft), which is narrower
than the current standard width of 3.75 m (12.3 ft). It is proposed to provide enhanced snow removal for this
area to maintain the available lane width and increase safety. Currently the downtown area is budgeted to
have snow removal twice a winter. It is proposed to increase the snow removal of this section of Elm Street
to 12 times per year, this would allow snow removal after major snow storms.  The cost of this enhanced
snow removal is estimated at $25,000 and is dependent on the actual amount of snow that accumulates.  It
is recommended that the 2014 and 2015 Roads Operating Budget be adjusted accordingly and the 2013
Roads Operating Budget bear any additional costs.
 
The road maintenance impacts and costs are based on the overnight parking ban from December 1 to
March 31 apply to Elm Street.
 
Recommendation
 
THAT parking meters be installed on the south side of Elm Street between Lisgar Street and Elgin Street
and that a rate of $1.30 per hour be charged with a maximum parking time of two (2) hours.
 
THAT the $5,000 cost to install parking meters be funded from the Parking Improvement Reserve Fund.
 
THAT Staff prepare a communications plan to advise the traveling public of the two (2) year trial period.
 
THAT the Roads Operating Budget be increased by $25,000 in 2014 and 2015 to provide enhanced snow
removal services to the parking area during the trial period.
 
THAT the trial period starts the date the parking meters are in operation.
 
THAT the overnight parking ban from December 1 to March 31 apply to Elm Street.
 
THAT the Staff monitor the parking area for traffic safety during the trial period and should there be a
concern for safety the General Manager of Infrastructure Services has the authority to end the trial period.
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For Information Only 

Stroller Policy

 

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Jul 08, 2013

Report Date Tuesday, Jul 02, 2013

Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation

For Information Only

Background
As a result of  the April 15th, 2013 Operations Committee
meeting, it was recommended that staff of Greater Sudbury
Transit  report to the Operations Committee on the current policy
related to strollers on the transit system with due consideration
for input from other transit properties.

Currently, the Greater Sudbury Transit stroller policy states that
“strollers and walkers MUST be folded and stored on end in a
safe place as to not interfere with other passengers; Babies must
be taken out of the strollers and held in the caregiver’s arms”
(appendix 1). This policy does not require the child to be
removed from the stroller prior to boarding the bus. The bus
operator can assist the boarding process by either kneeling the
bus or deploying the ramp based on individual needs.

Studies conducted by Transit Cooperative Research Program, Synthesis 88 Strollers, Carts, and Other
Large Items on buses and Trains, chapter 5 (appendix 2) indicates that the decision about whether to allow
boarding of a stroller and whether it must be folded is most often left to the discretion of the driver. Most
agencies responded that their stroller policies are “effective”. Several agencies reported having few
problems, and some agencies said they have few strollers. 

Agencies that indicated challenges with strollers or their stroller policy noted the primary problems are
generally disputes amongst operators and passengers revolving around enforcement of the policy. Among
the stroller policies that transit agencies have deemed most effective are those that minimize an operator’s
involvement: strollers must fit through vehicle doors and be kept out of aisles.

The problem of accommodating strollers has grown as the size of strollers has increased. No longer just
small umbrella strollers, which can be folded and hung over the arm, strollers are now multipurpose, with
removable baby carriers and attached pouches for accessories.

The results of the survey/studies and the literature review are inconclusive with regard to whether a child in
a stroller is safer than a child taken out of a stroller, and different agencies have policies that reflect the two

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Robert Gauthier
Manager of Transit Operations 
Digitally Signed Jul 2, 13 

Division Review
Roger Sauvé
Director of Transit & Fleet Services 
Digitally Signed Jul 2, 13 

Recommended by the Department
Tony Cecutti
General Manager of Infrastructure
Services 
Digitally Signed Jul 3, 13 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Jul 3, 13 
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different perspectives.
 
Staff of Greater Sudbury Transit has reviewed the sample policies and have had discussions with other
municipally operated properties across Canada found that there is no consensus on this policy (Included are
sample policies from other transit properties (appendix 3)    
 
Staff acknowledges that, although the current policy was developed with the intention of providing the safest
form of transportation for all our passengers, it continues to generate challenges for both the customers and
operators.
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